

HARTLEBURY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting of held on Tuesday 7th May 2013

Present:  Cllrs P Holden (Chairman), R Kirby (Vice-Chairman), Mrs C Boughton-Thomas, Mrs J Jones, 
A Bishop, A Cupper, G Howard, A Jones, D Southall, D Stocker, H J Webb, District Councillor N Dowty and County Councillor M. Broomfield.   In Attendance: Mrs B Byng (Clerk)

1.   Apologies: Apologies were accepted from Cllr Mrs L Brookes.

2. Declarations of Interest: None.

3.	The meeting was adjourned for Public Question Time – see notes appended at the end.    

4. Council’s Scheme of Delegation   The following Committee membership changes were approved:
              Finance Committee –           Cllr A Jones stepped down (due to work commitments)
	 Playing Fields Committee – Cllr Mrs C Boughton-Thomas stepped down (as above)
Parish Hall Management Committee – Cllr R Kirby nominated as new member.
Cllr A Bishop to step down as PHMC Chairman, but to continue as a Trustee.
Worcestershire CALC – Cllr J Jones stepped down

	5.  Minutes The minutes of the meeting held on 2nd April were approved.

	6.  Progress Reports   a) Police Report: Clerk to write and thank the Local Policing Team for the speeding checks made in Old Worcester Road and request that these continue, also in Rectory Lane, outside the Primary School. Clerk to place a copy of Police Reports on Parish Noticeboards, as well as the website. Councillors agreed this should apply to Neighbourhood Watch reports, as and when they are passed to the Clerk. b)  Clerk’s Report:  Cllrs congratulated the Clerk on her recent marriage. Contents of her report, as recorded on the Parish Council website, were noted and further clarification relating to the present status of the British Legion Club was provided by the Chairman.  c)  District Councillor’s Report: Due to further cuts in government spending, Wychavon DC now need to save another £1.4m over the next two years. In May and June 2013 they are running a consultation exercise and want residents’ views re: deciding future priorities. To find out more and give your views, go to www.wychavon.gov.uk/budget2013. WDC will be providing posters for village noticeboards. Air Quality Monitoring:  It was agreed that it would be beneficial to invite Steve Jorden, Head of Worcs Regulatory Services and Neil Thomson, from the Environment Agency to the next PC Meeting on 4th June. Cllr Dowty and the Clerk will liaise to arrange this. d) County Councillor’s Report: Incinerator -  Presentation of an incinerator of American design is expected to be made to WCC next week and a bond of £20m would be required by the County Council. Cllr Broomfield said he is hoping Head of WCC Scrutiny & Overview Comm. will agree to a scrutiny exercise. It was pointed out to him that WAIL put forward three proposals to WCC, which their ‘experts’ deemed not viable – but, as proved by Wakefield, this opinion has proved incorrect.  Furthermore, Defra figures proving the case against incineration are being ignored. It was agreed that members of WAIL and HWAG would discuss this further with Cllr Broomfield, in order that he is in a better position to pass on up-to-date information. Village Hall sign:  There is a county campaign on to reduce signage. Prompted about his longstanding commitment, Cllr Broomfield agreed to continue to pursue a sign for the Village Hall. It was pointed out that election staff had experienced problems finding the Hall, for the recent County Council elections. e) Parish Hall Management Committee: Improved sporting facilities: The PHMC Chairman gave an update regarding 3 proposals. Quotes are being obtained for re-roofing the front of the Parish Hall and conversion of a storeroom. If pursued, this will require the lease to be amended as the footprint of the Hall would be extended. Cllr Southall pointed out that the Q.E. School have facilities, but need funding for repairs.  Broadband and Wi-Fi in the Parish Hall:  To be considered at the next PHMC meeting.  Boiler House: Now demolished, as part of the new Lovell’s development.  Parish Hall Accounts:  Discussion took place and the Chairman confirmed that a copy of the PH accounts are published in the Hall every year. 
		 
7.  Finance  a) Approval was given for payments totalling £3,533.35 to be made. b) Cllrs gave responses to the Worcestershire CALC survey, which the Clerk will return. c) Cllrs noted receipt of the half-yearly payment of precept of £10,192 and grant of £859 (£11,051) and were advised that Bromsgrove DC have delayed passing on their grant until 2014-15.  d) Cllrs noted that financial limits contained within Financial Regulations/Standing Orders will be reviewed at the next Finance Committee (11th June).

8.  Parish/Neighbourhood Plan  The Chairman reported that final draft has been prepared and questionnaires will be sent out to every household in the parish the first week in June, for return by the end of June.  Pre-printed envelopes will be used and a box made available in the Post Office to aid their return. Volunteers are needed to deliver the questionnaires. Councillors were asked to help deliver in their own locations.  Anyone interested to e-mail the Clerk or the Chairman in the next two weeks.  

9.   Incinerator  Peter Luff MP has acknowledged receipt of the copy letters sent to him and confirmed that he has asked each recipient for a copy of their reply. However, no responses have yet been received from the Rt. Hon Ed Davey or County Councillor Blagg.  The Clerk will chase this latter up. Health & Safety Executive have responded by letter and this was circulated at the meeting.  Councillors agreed that it would be useful to meet Peter Luff. Cllr Kirby to set up meeting, e.g. a small number of Councillors to attend one of Mr Luff’s surgeries before the next PC meeting.  

11. Old Worcester Road Development  - already discussed - see Public Question Time and Clerk’s Report.

12.  Reducing paper use  (b/fwd from last meeting)  It was agreed that by the end of the 2013 calendar year this Parish Council will no longer produce paper agendas, etc.  Discussion took place regarding the purchase of a projector for use at Council meetings, but no final decision was made.

13.  Parish Hall  (Cllr Howard agenda item request)  Discussion took place at Minute ref 6e).  

14.  Woodbury Close  Councillor agreed to permit the proposal received from Lovell’s regarding work, to be made good, on a small strip of Parish Council land.  

15.  Dog Fouling   A complaint received by the Chairman was discussed. Councillors agreed action, including raising awareness of dog owners’ responsibilities via posters in the Post Office and notice in the Parish Magazine. Residents’ views re fouling are being sought in Community Survey (early June). 

Councillors’ Reports and Items for Next Agenda 
Cllr Southall – noise and venue of PC meeting (agenda item)
Cllr J Jones  - overgrown ivy, Station Road – owner to be advised
Cllr Boughton-Thomas – notice board (Rectory Lane) – cork boarding required
Cllr A Jones – Old Worcester Road – proposes a site meeting with Planning and Highways representatives to progress known deficiencies, receive a copy of their risk assessment
· Footpath, Parsons Lane – being ploughed across.  To be reported to Parish Paths Warden.
Cllr Howard – commented on the long queues of traffic to Stourport during the Bank Holiday and the implications when new houses are built
Cllr Dowty – Wychavon DC ‘Balancing the Budget’ leaflet (agenda item)

Date of Next Meetings
Monday 3 June 2013       -  PLAYING FIELDS COMMITTEE –  6.00 PM – PARISH HALL                                                                                -  STAFFING COMMITTEE –              7.00 PM – PARISH HALL 
Tuesday 4 June 2013      -  PC & PLANNING COMMITTEE      7.00 PM – PARISH HALL
Tuesday 11 June 2013    -  FINANCE COMMITTEE                   6.00 PM – PARISH HALL								   
				
The meeting closed at 9.40 pm


Signed ……………………………………(Chairman)        Dated ……………………………


NOTES FROM PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

Broadband in the Parish Hall:   A resident reported that BT has quoted £229 for a year, including installation and free line. He offered assistance in arranging. Chairman suggested he send full details to Chairman of the PHMC.

Incinerator:  A resident referred Cllr Broomfield to his manifesto and questioned him regarding his plans in opposing the proposed incinerator. Cllr Broomfield was also asked if he intended to make contact with the farming community due to the fears to health highlighted in the recent film on waste ‘Trashed’ re harmful toxins in the air generated by the incineration process. Cllr Broomfield said he has spoken to John Hobbs, Head of Environmental Services, WCC, who will be making the recommendation to Council. Mr Hobbs now has costings of one alternative. There have been changes in the party make-up of the CC due to the recent elections. Cllr Broomfield said impact of these changes not yet known. He will write to all newly elected members (16/17 people), explain the position and ask for support. Until Mercia Waste provide their costings he said that not a lot more can be done. He is trying to persuade John Hobbs that there are alternatives out there that can be trusted (as some scepticism exists within the CC as to the long term viability of some of the proposed alternatives). A resident pointed out the success achieved at Wakefield and several residents offered to provide up-to-date information to Cllr Broomfield to enable him to progress this, with urgency. Cllrs called for all alternative options to be examined and the figures made public. Cllr Broomfield agreed this was his aim and one he would continue to pursue, particularly with newly elected members. 

Old Worcester Road:  A resident pointed out that Rhys Davies had missed the point in their reply (ref Clerk’s Report) as residents and the PC wish to shape the project at the beginning, rather than be consulted after the development has begun.  

A449 junction:  A resident reported evidence gathered in relation to this accident blackspot, and urged Highways action.  (Note: A request for permanent replacement of the temporary barriers has already been made) Chairman asked that photos be passed on to our County Councillor, together with dates of accidents and that a log be taken for future monitoring.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Feedback re ‘Trashed’ film:  HWAG have given presentations in Herefordshire and Worcestershire and the film has been very successful, well received and is highly informative. Questions have been raised on the level of waste we produce and its treatment. Those who have not yet seen the film are urged to do so (and a DVD was provided to the PC for circulation). Thanks were extended to WAIL for finance assistance and to those Councillors who had attended the film show.  
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